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AGENDA 

FRANKLIN CITY COUNCIL 
MONDAY, July 24, 2017 – CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS – 207 W. SECOND AVE. 

 
7:00 P.M. 

Regular Meeting 
 
Call To Order  ∙ ∙ ∙ ∙ ∙ ∙ MAYOR FRANK M. RABIL 
 
PLEASE TURN OFF CELL PHONES  ∙ ∙ ∙ MAYOR FRANK M. RABIL 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Special Recognition: Meta Gold Johnson Cutchin 100th Birthday Resolution 
 
CITIZENS’ TIME  
 
AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 
 

1. CONSENT AGENDA 
 
A. Minutes:  July 10, 2017 Regular Meeting  
B. Departmental Reports: June, 2017 (Separate File) 

 
2. OLD/NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. Riverwalk Property Acquisition Grant Application Resolution # 2017 - 05 
B. USDA Police Vehicle Replacement Grant Application Resolution # 2017 – 06 
C. State 911  Emergency Communications Shared Services PSAP Grant Award 
D. City Manager’s Report 

1. Southampton County Courthouse Project Referendum Update 
2. U.S. 58/258 Interchange Improvement Grant Request 
3. Port Corridors of Commerce Study  

 
3. COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS/COMMISSIONS 

 
4. CLOSED SESSION – (If Necessary) 

 
5. ADJOURNMENT 
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UPCOMING ITEMS TO BE SCHEDULED 

 
 

 The items below are intended to be reflective, and not inclusive of all subjects staff is working on 
to bring forward to City Council in the next two months. Both the time lines and subject matter are 
subject to change and should not be considered final. 
 
SUBJECT                   TENTATIVE TIME LINE 
Commercial Rehabilitation Loan Program   August 14, 2017 
City Council Retreat      September 16, 2017 (Tentative) 
Columbia Natural Gas Franchise    TBD 
Charter Cable Franchise      TBD  
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The Franklin City Council held its regular meeting on Monday, July 10, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers at City Hall. 

Council Members in Attendance: Mayor Frank Rabil, Barry Cheatham, Vice-Mayor; Linwood 
Johnson, Bobby Cutchins, Mary Hilliard, Greg McLemore and Benny Burgess. 

Staff in Attendance: Randy Martin, City Manager; Taylor Williams, City Attorney; Mark Bly, 
Director of Power and Light; and Russ Pace, Public Works Director. 

Others in Attendance:  Officer Kevin Muse, Franklin Police Department, and Teresa Rose-McQuay; 
Administrative Assistant and Acting Secretary, Recording Minutes. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by everyone in attendance. 

CITIZENS’ TIME 

No one signed up to speak at Citizens’ Time. 

AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 

Councilwoman Hilliard made the motion to amend the agenda for July 10, 2017 to add consideration of a 
Hayden Property closing update from the City Attorney and to consider a request from the purchasers to 
assign the purchase contract dated August 3, 2009 and Vice-Mayor Cheatham seconded it. 

The motion was approved by a 7 – 0 vote. 

CONSENT AGENDA 

Minutes: June 26, 2017 Regular Meeting 

Mayor Rabil asked if there were any corrections to the minutes of the June 26, 2017 Regular meeting. 
Hearing none, he asked for a motion. Vice-Mayor Cheatham made the motion to approve the June 26, 
2017 Regular meeting minutes as submitted and Councilman Johnson seconded it.  

The motion was approved by a 7 – 0 vote. 

OLD/NEW BUSINESS 

Solar Power Interconnect Agreement Modification 

Mayor Rabil recognized City Attorney Williams to present the Solar Power Interconnect Agreement 
Modification. Attorney Williams recognized Mr. Marshall Deberry, who lives on Smiths Ferry Road, 
desires to do a parallel connection of a renewable fuel generator which is a solar panel in his case.  In 
2015, the City developed an agreement entitled “Agreement for Parallel Connection of a Photovoltaic 
Generator with Franklin Power & Light’s Electric Distribution System by a Residential Customer”.  A 
copy of the agreement is attached.  The purpose of the agreement was to provide the City with insurance 
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coverage in the event the City power grid was damaged in some manner because of the interconnection 
equipment.   

The City has not had need to use this agreement for any residential customer until now. Mr. Deberry has 
attempted to obtain the insurance required on page 3 under Item 11.  The customer has been unable to 
obtain the insurance required in the agreement.  Various insurance carriers have refused coverage under a 
specific liability policy naming the City as an additional insured on the basis the City does not have an 
insurable interest in the property.   

The customer has confirmed however that the homeowner’s policy he has will provide the City with 
coverage for damages to the City’s grid up to the $100,000 amount requested in the existing form.  The 
City cannot be named as an additional insured.  The City’s coverage will fall under the homeowner’s 
general language of the policy and will provide coverage as long as it is not excluded from coverage. 
Attorney Williams stated that Mr. Deberry has the homeowner’s insurance policy that is in excess of 
$100,000 and all that he would need to do is to produce the cover page as proof of its existence. City staff 
recommends the document be amended to accommodate the revised insurance requirement and to revise 
it to fit any other similar Renewable Fuel Generator interconnect and not be limited to solar. 

After lengthy questions and discussion on the matter; Director Bly of Power and Light came to the 
podium and answered some of the questions.  

Councilman McLemore made a motion to defer any action on the Solar Power Interconnect Agreement 
Modification to another meeting and Councilman Johnson seconded it. 

Mayor Rabil asked if there were any other questions or comments, hearing none Council voted. 

The motion failed with the vote as follows: 

Councilman Johnson, AYE; Councilman Cutchins, NAY; Councilwoman Hilliard, NAY; Vice-Mayor 
Cheatham, NAY; Councilman McLemore, AYE; Councilman Burgess, NAY; and Mayor Rabil, NAY. 

Mayor Rabil asked if there was another motion. 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham made the motion that the Franklin City Council amend Item 11 of the “Agreement 
for Parallel Connection of a Renewable Fuel Generator with Franklin Power & Light’s Electric 
Distribution System by a Residential Customer” to read as follows: 

“11. Insurance 

The Customer shall provide proof of his homeowner’s policy of insurance for the residence of Customer 
that must provide at least $100,000 of liability coverage and shall not exclude coverage for any personal 
injury or property damage that may be caused to the City’s personnel or property by a parallel connection 
of a photovoltaic generator to the City’s electric distribution system.  The Customer also agrees to 
maintain a policy of homeowner’s insurance providing for at least $100,000 of coverage as long as there 
is a photovoltaic generator connected to the City’s electric distribution system” presented by the City 
Attorney and the Director of Power and Light. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Hilliard. 

Mayor Rabil asked if there were any further comments. 
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Councilman McLemore commented that he felt the issue should be further discussed before voting and 
making something a law to possibly have to come back in the future and change it. 

The motion was approved with the vote as follows: 

Councilman Johnson, ABSTAIN; Councilman Cutchins, AYE; Councilwoman Hilliard, AYE; Vice-
Mayor Cheatham, AYE; Councilman McLemore, NAY; Councilman Burgess, AYE; and Mayor Rabil, 
AYE. 

FY 2017 – 2018 Regular Meeting Schedule 

Mayor Rabil recognized Manager Martin to present the FY 2017 – 2018 Regular Meeting Schedule. 
Manager Martin stated that this is the regular meeting schedule consistent with past practices and policy 
with the only adjustments being to cancel meetings on the holidays that conflict with a regular meeting 
date. 

Mayor Rabil asked if there were any comments. Hearing none he asked for a motion. 

Councilman Burgess made the motion to adopt the Regular Meeting schedule as presented and Vice-
Mayor Cheatham seconded it. 

The motion was approved with the vote as follows: 

Councilman Johnson, AYE; Councilman Cutchins, AYE; Councilwoman Hilliard, AYE; Vice-Mayor 
Cheatham, AYE; Councilman McLemore, ABSTAIN; Councilman Burgess, AYE; and Mayor Rabil, 
AYE. 

City Manager’s Report 

Manager Martin reported on the Utility Billing progress. Manager Martin stated that the current utility 
billing was behind schedule again and that the due date will be adjusted to give customers the same 
amount of time as they would normally be given to pay the bills. He commended staff on their diligence 
in working to ensure that all the issues are addressed. The bills will not be due on the 20th but the new 
date will be on the bill. The Manager was hopeful the bills would be distributed this week. The goal is to 
get back on schedule by the August billing. 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham asked Manager Martin about an update on the Verizon Cell Tower on City 
property. Manager Martin stated that they have been out and surveyed the property and they have not 
heard anything further at this time. 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham asked Manager Martin what was going on with the appearance of the Industrial 
Park. Manager Martin deferred to Attorney Williams to address that current status of the contractor. 
Attorney Williams stated that the farmer who leased the property is currently in bankruptcy.  Manager 
Martin and Director Pace have looked at the site and the City is currently seeking RFP’s to have someone 
come in and turn the land so it will be ready for planting in the fall season. 

Councilman Burgess asked the City Manager about the progress of the City/County shared water/sewer 
study. Manager Martin stated that the City/County staff had recently met with the company doing the 
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asset valuation study to give them answers to some questions that they had and when their work is 
complete the committee will report the results to both the City Council and County Board of Supervisors. 

Councilman Burgess asked Manager Martin how long it would be until the report is ready. Manager 
Martin stated that he expected it to be at least another 45 days before completion of this aspect of the 
study. 

Councilman McLemore asked Manager Martin to give him an update on the dilapidated buildings in his 
ward that he had asked about. Manager Martin stated that the matter has been given to Community 
Development and they are going through the process of notifying the property owner and having the 
conditions of the building addressed. Manager Martin thanked Councilman McLemore for bringing the 
concern to the staff’s attention and stated that he would follow up to see that the notices have been sent. 

Councilman Johnson asked about an update on pothole at the corner of South Street and Pine Street. 
Manager Martin stated that he would follow up with Public Works since it has now been reported. 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham asked Manager Martin about the overgrowth on the Norfolk Southern Railway 
street crossings and asked if Norfolk Southern was supposed to be maintaining them. Manager Martin 
stated that he believed so but staff notified them back in October that a tree was down across the tracks 
and they had not done anything about that yet.  

Hayden School Property Purchase Closing Update 

Mayor Rabil recognized City Attorney Williams to update Council on the status of the Hayden School 
Property Purchase Closing. Attorney Williams was sent a new assignment of the Purchase Contract. He 
presented the assignment for Council approval and to give the Mayor authorization to sign the closing 
documents. 

Mayor Rabil asked for any questions or comments. 

Councilwoman Hilliard made the motion that the Franklin City Council approve the assignment of the 
Purchase Contract dated August 3, 2009, to Southeastern Virginia Area Wide Model Program, Inc.,  
trading as Senior Services of Southeastern Virginia (SSEVA), CFA-Hayden, LLC, and Hayden Village 
Associates, LLC, and authorize the Mayor to sign the Assignment, and to sign a deed to be approved by 
the City Attorney conveying the Hayden property to the contract purchasers and sign any other 
documents necessary to be signed by the City as part of the closing as approved by the City Attorney. 
Vice-Mayor Cheatham seconded the motion. 

After considerable discussion Council voted. 

The vote was approved with the vote as follows:  

Councilman Johnson, AYE; Councilman Cutchins, AYE; Councilwoman Hilliard, AYE; Vice-Mayor 
Cheatham, AYE; Councilman McLemore, NAY; Councilman Burgess, AYE; and Mayor Rabil, AYE. 
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COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS & COMMISSIONS 

Mayor Rabil reported on the Shared Services committee meeting that was held the week prior. The 
answer to the question on the origin of the committee was addressed. The committee was formed with 
two members of Council and two members of the County Board of Supervisors to meet informally to 
discuss joint opportunities and is not a public meeting because it does not have three members of either 
the City or the County. The committee began discussing matters several years ago with the knowledge of 
Council and the Board of Supervisors to collaborate on opportunities that would benefit both parties. It 
was started by Mayor Johnson-Ashburn when she initially became Mayor. 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham stated that the Shared Services committee explores options but nothing is done 
officially or voted on without it coming back to both the City Council and County Board of 
Administrators for a vote. 

Councilman Johnson asked the Mayor if anything has come of the discussion with Shared Services 
concerning recreation. Mayor Rabil stated that is still being discussed. 

Mayor Rabil reminded everyone of the Cruise In and the Farmers’ Market on Wednesday and We Be 
Jammin on Thursdays. 

Councilman McLemore invited citizens to a community event on July 22, 2017 for the Baby Boomers 
and awards presentation for retired disc jockeys. The event will be held at Barrett’s Landing. 

Mayor Rabil commented on the new Love mural that is on the side of the Floor to Ceiling building on 
Second Avenue. A Virginia Board of Tourism grant funded the project. Mayor Rabil also commented that 
there is another mural soon to be painted on the side of the Highground office building and on the service 
station across from Hardee’s. 

Adjournment 

Vice-Mayor Cheatham made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by Councilman Johnson.  

The motion was approved by a 7 – 0 vote. 

Mayor Rabil declared the meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 

These Minutes for the July 10, 2017 City Council Regular Meeting were adopted on the 24th day of 
July, 2017. 

 

_______________________ 

              Mayor               __________________________ 

                           Clerk to City Council 
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FRANKLIN – SOUTHAMPTON  
DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT  

207 WEST SECOND AVENUE, FRANKLIN VIRGINIA 23851 
OFFICE: 757-562-8580 FAX: 757-562-0870 

     DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
     PLANNING - BUILDING INSPECTIONS – ZONING 
 

To:  R. Randy Martin, City Manager 
 
From:  Donald E. Goodwin, CBO, CFM, Director of Community Development 
 
Date:  July 19, 2017 
 
RE:  Resolution of Support for the Virginia Land Conservation Fund Grant 
 
 
The Virginia Land Conservation Foundation provides grants for purchasing interests in real property 
for land conservation throughout the Commonwealth. Grants are awarded for proposals to acquire 
interests in property that has not yet been protected. The grant categories authorized by the General 
Assembly are: natural area protection; open spaces and parks; farmlands and forest preservation; and 
historic area preservation.  

 
The City of Franklin is applying for the open space and parks category to acquire vacant property that 
abuts the Blackwater River and Business Route 58. Grant awards may be given for up to 50 percent of 
total project costs. The City will be seeking up to $90,000 in grant funds. Additional research is 
necessary by staff prior to the submittal date to determine the specific amount. If funded the City 
proposes to acquire the property for use as a passive recreational park as well as providing access to 
the Blackwater River for fishing and kayaking.   
 
The grant application is due August 10, 2017. The application must include a resolution of support 
from the governing body.  

 
 
 

RECOMMENDED ACTIION: Approve the resolution as written  



Virginia Land Conservation Foundation Project Endorsement Resolution # 2017 - 05 

A RESOLUTION TO AUTHORIZE LAND ACQUISITION ALONG THE BLACKWATER 
RIVER ADJACENT TO THE HOLLAND - COUNCILL MEMORIAL BRIDGE AND THE 

CSX RAILWAY FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSERVING OPEN SPACE 

Whereas, the Virginia Land Conservation Foundation offers matching funds for the 
purchase of parkland properties; and 

Whereas, the City of Franklin is seeking to acquire property for parkland, trail, and 
stormwater mitigation purposes, and 

Whereas, potential properties along the Blackwater River adjacent to the Holland 
Council Memorial Bridge and the CSX Railway, 

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved, that the City of Franklin hereby agrees to provide a 
minimum 50 percent matching contribution for this project by utilizing the donation of a portion 
of the acquisition price of the land. 

Be It Further Resolved, that the City of Franklin hereby agrees to enter into a project 
administration agreement with the Virginia Department of Conservation and Recreation to 
ensure the property acquired is to be available for public recreational and open space use in 
perpetuity. 

Be It Further Resolved that the City of Franklin will be responsible for maintenance 
and operating costs of any property purchased using Virginia Land Conservation Foundation 
funding.  

Adopted this 24th day of July, 2017 

City of Franklin, Virginia 

_____________________________ ____________________________ 
   Frank M. Rabil             R. Randy Martin                    

       Clerk           Mayor 



 

July 19, 2017 
 
 

To:  Mayor & Council Members 
From:  R. Randy Martin 
Subject:  USDA Police Vehicle Replacement Grant Application Resolution # 2017 - 06 
 
For several years, the city has applied for USDA grant funding to replace police patrol vehicles. Last 
fiscal year the city was approved for one vehicle. It was a two year process for approval. It is hoped the 
city will get approved for next year if this application is accepted. To be eligible, the city must apply 
again each year. 
 
Recommended Action:  Council approve Resolution # 2017 - 06 to apply for another grant for two 
vehicle replacements.  













































July 19, 2017 

To:  Mayor & Council Members 
From:  R. Randy Martin 
Subject:  State Emergency Communications 911 PSAP Grant Award 

I am pleased to report as the attached information attests, that the City has been approved for another state 
grant to upgrade emergency communications technology. 

Congratulations to Emergency 911 Communication Manager Bruce Edwards and staff for getting 
approval for the grant to upgrade the 911 communications software as described.  

Recommended Action:  Council authorize the City Manager to accept the grant award of up to a 
maximum of $138,080 as detailed in the attachment. 

















July 19, 2017 

To:  Mayor & Council Members 
From:  R. Randy Martin 
Subject:  City Manager’s Report for 07/24/17 Agenda 

I will cover the following updates at Monday’s Council meeting: 

1. Southampton County Courthouse Project Update
The County Board of Supervisors will consider adopting a Resolution on 07/24/17 at their
meeting to set a referendum for the County and City voters concerning relocating and building a
new Courthouse. Included in the agenda is a resolution providing details. The referendum would
be held in conjunction with the regular November general election. The Board will also consider
and take action on the site. The Courthouse Committee recommended a site on Camp Parkway 
which is included in the resolution. There was a second site on U.S. 58 that was considered and 
the owners have lowered their price after the recommendation was made last week by the 
committee. I do not know whether the Board will further consider that site or go with the 
committee recommendation. No Council action is required for this item. Mayor Rabil and I as the 
City’s Representatives on the committee supported the committee’s recommendation for the 
Camp Parkway site.

2. U.S. 58/258 Interchange Improvement Grant Request:
The Community Development staff is working on a joint City/County grant request to the
HRTPO for regional funding to complete a required engineering study of improvements at this
location which would upgrade the interchange in like manner to the U.S. 58/671 interchange
location. The requested grant amount is estimated at $150,000 to complete the study after which
the City/County can pursue funding to complete the improvements recommended by the study.
No action is required of Council at this time.

3. Port Corridors of Commerce Study:
Enclosed is a description of a Port Corridors of Commerce Study that will be complimentary to
the U.S. 58 Corridor Study effort that the City & County are actively involved in along with
Suffolk. As noted, I have been asked to serve on the Project Advisory Committee representing the
Western Tidewater area. I believe this to be good for the City & County efforts and interests and I
intend to agree to serve, but wanted the Council to be aware before the effort begins in August.



BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 
SOUTHAMPTON COUNTY, VIRGINIA 

RESOLUTION 0717-13A  

At a regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors of Southampton County, Virginia, held in the 
Southampton County Office Center, Board of Supervisors’ Meeting Room, 26022 
Administration Center Drive, Courtland, Virginia on Monday, July 24, 2017 at 6:00 p.m.  

PRESENT 
The Honorable Dallas O. Jones, Chairman 
The Honorable Ronald M. West, Vice Chairman 
The Honorable R. Randolph Cook 
The Honorable Alan W. Edwards 
The Honorable Carl J. Faison 
The Honorable S. Bruce Phillips 
The Honorable Barry T. Porter 

IN RE: Resolution Requesting the Circuit Court for an Election on the Question of 
Removal of the Southampton Courthouse to Camp Parkway  

Motion by Supervisor _____________________: 

 WHEREAS, the present Southampton Courthouse has evolved over the course of the past 
two centuries beginning with construction in 1834 of a simple, brick, temple-form building with 
a pedimented gable, simple cornice and lunette window, and subsequently undergoing a number 
of  renovations and additions including the addition of the portico and cupola in the mid-1920’s 
giving the courthouse its present provincial Greek Revival look; the addition of an administrative 
wing in 1960 providing a new Records Room and space now utilized by the Circuit Court Clerk, 
Commonwealth’s Attorney, Victim-Witness Coordinator and Jury Assembly Room; the addition 
in 1996 of a secure sally port and holding cells, a jury deliberation room and administrative 
space for the Clerk of the Southampton General and Juvenile and Domestic Relations District 
Combined Courts and the addition in 2000 of a pedestrian colonnade; and 

 WHEREAS, in response to concerns expressed by the Southampton Circuit Court on 
November 3, 2015, the Southampton County Board of Supervisors commissioned a Courthouse 
Needs Assessment by PMA Architecture which included an assessment of the Courthouse 
Facilities and an analysis of the Court’s projected space needs over the course of the next 20 
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years; and 

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report was issued on February 23, 2016 and concluded 
that the existing courthouse facility does not adequately meet the standards established by the 
Supreme Court of Virginia in terms of compliance with current building codes, provision of 
secure parking and ingress/egress for court personnel, provision of separate circulation for the 
public, in-custody defendants and court personnel, and provision of proper functional floor plan 
layout for operational efficiency, access control, security and accessibility; and 

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report further noted that the facility is served by a 
grossly-undersized and inadequate security screening area, and lacks modern basic security 
improvements including an intrusion detection system, cameras that can monitor pedestrian 
movements inside and outside of the facility, a secure access control system, a functional public 
address system and an emergency generator to provide for the orderly shutdown of court 
proceedings during a power outage; and   

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report further noted that the facility lacks a fire sprinkler 
system and modern fire alarm, fails to fully meet current building code requirements for proper 
life safety, and has an outdated heating, ventilation and air conditioning (HVAC) system which 
struggles to maintain comfortable space temperatures and humidity levels, often resulting in the 
formation of mold in certain parts of the building; and  

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report further noted that the electrical service and panels, 
and five (5) air handling units are located in the basement of the historic building, well beneath 
the base flood elevation for the Nottoway River as established by the National Flood Insurance 
Program, and are further subject to periodic flooding from groundwater intrusion; and  

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report further noted that the space needed for the next 20 
years for the courts and courts related uses was approximately 31,000 square feet; and  

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report concluded that there were two basic options in 
meeting the needs of the county courts, one involving renovation/expansion of the existing 
historic courthouse and the other alternative involving construction of a new courthouse; and 

 WHEREAS, the PMA Architecture report concluded that the costs of the these two options 
were relatively comparable, both projected in the $15 million range; and  

 WHEREAS, at its March 28, 2016 regular meeting, the Board of Supervisors appointed a 15-
member Courthouse Planning Committee to act in an advisory capacity to the Board in 
determining the best course of action moving forward, comprised of the following members:  
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Hon. Carl E. Eason Jr.    Chief Judge, Southampton Circuit Court 
Hon. W. Parker Councill   Presiding Judge, Southampton General District 

Court 
Hon. Robert S. Brewbaker Jr.  Chief Judge, Southampton J & DR Court 
Hon. Alan W. Edwards Southampton County Board of Supervisors 
Hon. Frank M. Rabil  Mayor, City of Franklin 
Hon. John B. Stutts  Sheriff 
Hon. Eric A. Cooke  Commonwealth Attorney 
Hon. Richard L. Francis Clerk of Circuit Court 
Hon. Danny W. Williams Mayor, Town of Courtland, Citizen Representative 
Mrs. Mariah Belcher    Clerk, Franklin City General and J & DR Combined 

Courts 
Mrs. Belinda J. Jones Clerk, Southampton General and J & DR Combined 

Courts 
Mr. Wayne M. Cosby Retired Clerk of Circuit Court, Citizen 

Representative 
Mr. Damian P. Dwyer    Franklin/Southampton County Bar Association 
Mr. R. Randy Martin  Franklin City Manager 
Mr. Michael W. Johnson Southampton County Administrator; and   

 WHEREAS, given the sizable capital cost in addressing the Court’s needs under either 
option, the physical constraints of the existing site, the complexities and risk associated with 
renovating an occupied building that is nearly 200 years old, and the enhanced potential for 
future flooding at the existing site, on May 23, 2016, the Courthouse Planning Committee 
recommended, and the Board of Supervisors accepted the recommendation to put the question of 
the location of the Courthouse to the registered voters of Southampton County and City of 
Franklin in a voter referendum pursuant to Section 15.2-1644 of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as 
amended; and 

 WHEREAS, on May 23, 2016, the Courthouse Planning Committee further recommended, 
and the Board of Supervisors further accepted the recommendation to plan any new Courthouse 
facilities to accommodate the Circuit Court and the General District and J&DR Court(s) of both 
the City of Franklin and Southampton County under one roof, each paying the pro-rata share of 
costs associated therewith; and 

 WHEREAS, on September 26, 2016, the Courthouse Planning Committee recommended, 
and the Board of Supervisors accepted the recommendation to engage Moseley Architects to 
confirm the Court’s future space needs, to assist the Courthouse Planning Committee in 
evaluating potential site(s) for a new Courthouse, to assist the Courthouse Planning Committee 
in developing cost estimates to construct a Courthouse on new sites and to develop a 
communications and public information outreach program to educate City and County voters on 
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the ballot question; and 

 WHEREAS, Moseley Architects has subsequently determined that a facility of 
approximately 44,800 square feet will be necessary to meet the space needs of the Courts for 
Southampton County and the City of Franklin over the next twenty years; and 

 WHEREAS, Moseley Architects assisted the Courthouse Planning Committee in evaluating 
nine (9) prospective sites performing extensive due diligence on the two sites ranked highest by 
the Courthouse Planning Committee; and 

 WHEREAS, at its July 12, 2017 meeting, on an 8-3 vote, the Courthouse Planning 
Committee resolved to recommend that the Board of Supervisors proceed with its request for an 
Election on the Question of Removal of the Southampton Courthouse to a 59.399 acre site at 
30100 Camp Parkway, presently owned by the Trustees for New Life Church, at a cost of $26.5 
million. 

 NOW, THEREFOR, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Supervisors of Southampton 
County, Virginia that the County Attorney is hereby directed to proceed with submittal of a 
petition and order requesting the Southampton County Circuit Court for an election at the next 
General Election on November 7, 2017 for qualified voters in Southampton County and the City 
of Franklin on the question of the removal of the Southampton Courthouse to 30100 Camp 
Parkway at a capital cost not to exceed $26.5 million; and 

 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Board hereby declares that time is of the essence 
whereby Section 24.2-682 of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, provides that a 
referendum election must be ordered at least 81 days prior to the date for which the referendum 
election called, meaning that such order must be entered no later than August 18, 2017. 

Seconded by Supervisor ______________________. 

VOTING ON THE ITEM: YES – 

NO – 
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A COPY TESTE: 

_________________________________ 
Michael W. Johnson, County Administrator/ 
Clerk, Southampton County Board of Supervisors 
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